Minutes of the October 2020

Meeting of the Municipal District of Ennis Committee,

held at 10.30am on Tuesday 6th October, 2020,

in the Council Chamber, Áras Contae an Chláir,

New Road, Ennis, Co. Clare.

Present:           

Councillors: 
P. Daly, J. Flynn, C. Colleran Molloy, P. Murphy, M. Howard, A. Norton & M. Nestor

Officials: 
Carmel Kirby, Director of Services, Leonore O’Neill, Senior Executive Officer & Meetings Administrator, Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer, John Gannon, Senior Executive Engineer, Gemma Culhane, Staff Officer

Item No. 1.  
Minutes of the September 2020 Meeting of Municipal District Ennis Committee 


held on 1st September at 10.30am
This item was proposed by Cllr. M. Howard, seconded by Cllr. M. Nestor and agreed by members.
Item No. 2.  
Minutes of the Special Meeting of Municipal District Ennis Committee 


held on 9th September at 12.00pm
This item was proposed by Cllr. M. Howard, seconded by Cllr. P. Daly and agreed by members.
Item No.3.  Matters Arising
Members acknowledged the major achievement of Ennis winning the new Bank of Ireland Begin Together Awards 2020 category ‘Population Over 14,001’. Members praised the huge effort in accomplishing this accolade, highlighting that Ennis has become a very attractive, enterprising and Covid Friendly destination. They encouraged all to shop local and support local businesses. They thanked Margaret O’Brien, the Chamber of Commerce and Clare County Council for the work undertaken.

C. Kirby, DOS, observed that the success was due to a collaborative process and was a fantastic credit to all businesses in the town. She highlighted that the town is a safe environment to shop in, the majority of businesses have an online presence and ‘Click & Collect’ parking is in place to assist businesses. She congratulated everyone and stated it is now onwards and upwards.  
Item No. 4.  Presentation from Earthroutes
A presentation was given by Niall McManus, Earthroutes where he discussed; 

· What has been implemented on the proposed trails since 2007

· Changes to proposed routes due to changes through flood relief works, Smarter Travel and other initiatives

· The high-level budgets for the completion of new trail orientations

· Relevance to the West Clare Greenway

· A brief overview of the 10 years of taking the Waterford to Dungarvan Greenway from Scoping Study to Part VIII 

Cllr. J. Flynn thanked N. McManus for the presentation and outlined that the report was commissioned in 2007 but unfortunately the strategy was not implemented due to the downturn of the economy. He sought clarification of the significance of the bridge from FBD Insurance to Cusack Park. N. McManus stated that the bridge had huge impact on connectivity in the town. It would assist with the walking and cycling to school and thus elevate school run traffic.  
Cllr. P. Daly queried the perceived amount of time to implement the West Clare Greenway in comparison to Waterford to Dungarvan Greenway. N. McManus highlighted the importance of the support from the local community to successfully deliver the project.  He also advised of the lessons learnt from the Waterford to Dungarvan Greenway, namely insufficient car parking spaces and inadequate toilet facilities provided.  

C. Kirby thanked N. McManus and stated that the report was a hugely beneficial document and acknowledged the importance of cycling and walking trails for the town.

L. O’Neill notified the members that an application for funding of the Ballyallia Lough Route Walk was made under the Town & Village Renewal Scheme 2020 – Accelerated Measure – Round 3 – Large Town.  
Item No. 5.  Declaration of Public Roads -  Sli an Fheargais, Clarecastle
This item was deferred. 

Item No. 6. Notice of Motions

It was agreed by the Elected Members to move forward NOM. 3 and NOM. 14
No. 3 
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. J. Flynn
                       


 
That a progress report be provided on the proposed Junction improvement measures being planned for the Corrovorrin/Tulla Road Junction to address traffic , cyclist & pedestrian safety and the likely completion date of same . 

John Gannon, Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:

The Corrovorrin/Tulla Road Junction will be included in Clare County Council’s application for funding under the Departments low cost safety improvement works for regional and local roads to be carried out by Local Authorities during 2021.
Subject to departmental approval the expected time fame for completion will be Autumn 2021.

Cllr. J. Flynn expressed his disappointment with the response. He outlined that this junction is a long standing issue for local residents. He acknowledged works carried out by Ennis MD to alleviate the situation but a satisfactory solution was now required. If the required funding is not received from the Dept. then as an interim measure, he is requesting that his GMA to be allocated to the project.    
J. Gannon stated he understood the concerns of the residents. Any solution, either temporary or otherwise requires a design that complies with standards that not only meets the needs of the residents but also all road users using this junction. Clare County Council will be applying for funding under the Low Cost Safety scheme in 2020. There is a need for a junction modification which may result of in loss of car parking spaces and a reduction in traffic speed that will result in congestion.     

No. 14
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. P. Daly                           


                                       

I ask Ennis MD to make contact with TII with a view to arranging the installation of a traffic island accommodating traffic coming from the Ennis side heading to West Clare and reinstate the hard shoulder at Kilmorane, Ennis, close by to 6 residential houses and a business, due to H&S issues.   

John Gannon, Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:

 The TII have inspected and reviewed this junction and have assessed that the traffic movements do not validate a right turning lane.

Cllr. P. Daly expressed his disappointment with the response. He outlined that this is a concern for all road users turning right. The road is a very busy road with road users travelling at high speeds. Members queried the quality of the sight visibility and enquired if TII were aware of this.  
J. Gannon highlighted that it is a National Primary Route and funding is the responsibility of TII.  He stated that the area has been inspected recently by TII and that they are very aware of the concerns. They are of the opinion that a right hand junction would make the road inherently more dangerous. 

No. 1
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy, seconded by Cllr. A. Norton


 
Clarification on the status of the road upgrade scheduled for the Mine Road in Doora.
Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:

The L8174-0 Mine Road – Monanoe Road is in this year’s Restoration Improvement Grant programme and recycling works on this road will commence in October when the specialised equipment comes available to the Ennis MD

Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion. E. O’Dea stated that the contract for recycling road works for Ennis MD will start the week of the 12th October and will be carried out over a 2 month period.   
No. 2 
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. P. Murphy, seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy  



Following recent representations regarding excessive speed of cars I am requesting that traffic calming measures are considered in Creggaunahilla Estate, Clarecastle and that a speed survey is carried out

Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:

The Ennis MD is examining the existing traffic calming measures
provided by at three locations of the main access road at Creggaunahilla, Clarecastle and will respond once the examination is completed.

Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion. E. O’Dea stated that Ennis MD carried out a speed surveillance for a number of days and determined that the 85% percentile was under 50kmph with the average speed of 40kmph. 
No. 4 
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. M. Nestor, seconded by Cllr. J. Flynn





This motion is calling on Clare County County Council to carry out works at Ahern's Terrace at the Kilrush Road crossroads to try and alleviate issues with road surface water.
Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:

The Ennis MD Office inspected the outlet from the existing gully at Ahern’s Terrace and works will be carried out urgently to replace a damaged section of the drainage pipe. This work is programmed for early October.              

Cllr. M. Nestor welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion and hoped that the works carried out will eliminate the road surface water issue. E. O’Dea informed the meeting that works were carried the previous week and the remaining work will be completed next week. 
No. 5 
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. M. Howard, seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy 





Would Ennis MD consider installing a number of Jumbo Solar Street Bins.
These bins compact rubbish and sends a text message when they need to be emptied.

Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:

The Ennis MD Office responded previously to proposal to consider the use of solar compactor bins and the conclusion was that the cost of the collection and disposal of the waste is still bourn by the Council and the advantage of using the compactor bin was to reduce the frequency of the collection. This might be considered in an outlying area or amenity area 

Cllr. M. Howard welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion however she still reiterated that the proposal could result in the reduction of the bin lift required. She stated that a scheme was rolled out in Swords, Co. Dublin and was deemed huge success and hope to be replicated in Ennis.   
E. O’Dea stated that even with compacting the waste, the bins still need to be emptied at least once a day. The cost is approximately €1,000 per bin per year. The proposal will be considered to determine if there is a resultant reduction in the number of bins. He further outlined that the jumbo solar bins are larger than the street bins and would not be accommodated in the Ennis Town Centre streetscape. The proposal can be examined in an outlying area or amenity area like Ballyalla.  
No. 6
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. A. Norton, seconded by Cllr. M. Nestor   




There has been an enormous amount of students already suffer injuries and pains due to this issue and it is exactly this situation that will cause long term damage to our childrens’ backs. There is a body of international medical and academic research that supports the correlation between weight of school bags and lower back pain in adolescents. Can Ennis MD Councilor look at supporting students to highlight this issue to the Department of Education and the Minister of Education. 

We should invite students in to tell us there experiences and look at the best way forward to look at reducing the weight of their school bags.

No response required
All members were in agreement that it would be a worthwhile project due to the limitation of facilities for students as a result of COVID-19.  
No. 7
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. P. Daly, seconded by Cllr. M. Nestor   



                 

I request Ennis MD to co-ordinate with the Ennis Chamber of Commerce members and non members throughout Ennis in arranging a survey of the number of Public Car Spaces that are being taken up by business proprietors and staff members in the town centre of Ennis on a daily basis. 

Leonore O’Neill, Senior Executive Officer replied as follows:

Ennis MD have requested the Traffic Section to carry out an on the ground survey to determine business permit holders parking patterns within Ennis town. However, as there is no means of identifying staff vehicles, this portion of the survey cannot be undertaken at this point. This request will be considered in the context of future surveys undertaken by Clare County Council on a variety of issues.
Cllr. P. Daly welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion. He reiterated the serious lack of parking in the town centre. He welcomed free parking at the Cloister car park but maintained that more needed to be done. By undertaking the survey, it would ascertain how the car parks are being used. 


              
C. Kirby, DOS, stated that an overall approach needs to be considered with the council seeking professional advice not just on car parking but on how the town works overall. She highlighted that the Cloister has free parking and encouraged staff working in the town to use this initiative. A priority project for the Council under Ennis 2040 is the development of a multi-storey car park.  In the interim, the Council will continue to identify locations which offer alternative parking solutions. 

No. 8
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy, seconded by Cllr. J. Flynn     




 


That VMS Signals be installed in Spancilhill as previously requested. 

Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:

The Ennis MD Office carried out further speed survey adjacent to Spancilhill Cross and details of this speed survey will be forwarded to the Garda Siochana. We have requested the Council’s Road Design Office to examine the accident data in the area between Kilfelim Cross and Spancilhill Cross with the intention of submitting a Low Cost Safety proposal for additional signage on this section of the R352. 

Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion.
No.9 
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. P. Murphy, seconded by Cllr. P. Daly



                              
I am requesting that the bad bend between Considine's and Power's dwelling houses, on the Claremount Road, Clarecastle is put forward by Ennis Municipal District for the Low Cost Safety Scheme. It's particularly dangerous for walkers and cyclists and would open up this looped circuit if the bend was taken out.

Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:

The Ennis MD Office will inspect the location with the Council’s Road Design Office and examine the accident data in the area to see if it is feasible to submit a Low Cost Safety proposal for this section of the Claremount Road.

Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion.
No. 10
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. J. Flynn, seconded by Cllr. M. Nestor                                                 
                                 

That the public lighting at Tim Smythe Park ( The Fairgreen) be extended to 10pm to enable safe use of the facility  by the public. 

Tim Forde, Head of Sports & Recreation replied as follows:

Sports & Recreation are responsible for the lighting around the running track in Active Ennis Tim Smythe Park and the timer for these lights have recently been re-set to the usual wintertime hours, switching off at 10pm.

Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion.

               

No. 11
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. M. Nestor, seconded by Cllr. J. Flynn   




                                                         

This motion is calling on Clare County Council to engage with the relevant transport/road infrastructure authorities with the view to installing a roadside barrier structure on a stretch of road in Ballyknock, Kilnamona.


Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:

The Ennis MD Office has submitted a request to the TII for the provision of a roadside barrier at this location. This requires a detailed design as the Shallee River bank is part of the road margin. The speed limit on this section of the N85 is 80kph and the dangerous bend road signs have 65kph advisory speed plates. 

Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion. Cllr. M. Nestor reiterated that it is a very serious issue and hoped that the project would go ahead. 
No. 12
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. M. Howard, seconded by Cllr. M. Nestor   
                                                                 

A lot of work has gone in over the summer months to the River walk at the Maid Of Eireann Roundabout. It is great to see the increased usage by the people who live in the area or those who now use it as part of their daily walk. I am requesting more and better street lighting in this area to ensure those who use it feel safe as the nights draw in.

Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:

The provision of public lighting along the river walk from the Maid Of Eireann to Victoria Bridge could be considered by the Council and consultation with the Gardai will be required to prevent the area becoming a gathering location with potential for antisocial behaviour.  The estimated cost of the work depends on the street scape requirements for the poles and the lantern type that will be appropriate for the setting adjacent to a river. Estimate cost for standard lighting standards and lanterns is €33,000. 

 

Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion. Cllr. M. Howard acknowledged the works carried out by Ennis MD staff. 
No. 13
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. A. Norton, seconded by Cllr. J. Fylnn   

                                
As we are all aware of the cycle routes that have gone into Ennis over the past few years. Would it be possible to do a survey with each of the Ennis school to find out : how many cycle to school. How many would like to cycle to school and what are the issues stopping them. With the results we could support a plan to work with the students to help support there needs. 

No response required
Cllr. A. Norton remarked that huge investment has gone into creating the infrastructure. The conversation now needs to be around improving the uptake of the cycle lanes/routes.  
Item No. 7. Correspondence
There was no correspondence
Item No. 8. Any other Business
· Cllr. J. Flynn requested an update on the illegal dumping at Corrovorrin Graveyard. He advised that the illegal dumping has become a serious issue that is resulting in an increase in anti-social behaviour.  

· Vote of Sympathy: 
· Cllr. P. Daly wished to support a vote of sympathy to the family of the late Annete Moylan, RIP.  May she rest in peace. 

· Cllr M. Howard highlighted that 5 lights are not working at Beechpark. It would appear that the issue is due to an attempt to tap into the power supply. E. O’Dea confirmed that he would contact ESB networks and noted that any interference into the network would result in cutting off the associated section.  
Signed:
____________________________________


Mayor of Ennis

Signed:
____________________________________


Meetings Administrator

Date:
________________________________
